SELECTBOARD MEETING
MINUTES
April 3rd, 2023

I. OPEN MEETING-  Chairman Mark Bullard opened the April 3rd, 2023, Selectboard meeting at 6:00 PM.  Those present include: Al Buckley, Mark Bullard, Michael Daley, Zachary Brown, Richard Thibeault, and April Busfield joined at 6:20 PM.  Vernon Crawford attended the meeting as well, as a general public member. 
II. APPROVAL OF MINUTES- March 20th, 2023-  Meeting minutes to the March 20th meeting were distributed and reviewed by board members prior to and at the meeting.  Mike made a motion to approve the March 20th, 2023, meeting minutes as written, and Al seconded.  Chairman Bullard called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative. 
III. ADDITIONS/DELETIONS TO AGENDA-  Zach had one addition to the agenda: a report from April about a valve box being hit by the plow on River Road.  This will be added to the report from the wastewater treatment plant.  No other additions were made. 
IV. GENERAL PUBLIC COMMENT –
a. Vern was in attendance at the meeting to be a part of the discussion on the town mowing, as two of the biggest lawns to mow, fall under the supervision of the Rec Park committee, of which Vern is the Chairman.  Further discussion can be seen under the Town mowing agenda item.  
V. REPORT FROM HIGHWAY – 

a. State of Vermont Standard Grant Amendment-  Zach notified the board that Contract Administration for VTrans sent the final grant agreement, which will be the last step in securing the additional funding for the Hall Stream Bridge Project.  Little discussion was had on the contract.  Al motioned that the Selectboard approve and sign the State of Vermont Standard Grant Amendment, and Mike seconded this motion.  Chairman Bullard called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.  Chairman Bullard signed the agreement. 

b. VLCT Insurance Inspection Report-  Richard had nothing new to add to the inspection but wanted to know if the board had any questions, as the official report came out.  Richard responded to the two recommendations made by the insurance company.  He stated that the bathroom and potable water have never been an issue.  They are always in their trucks or out on the roads.  Brian and Richard have access to the office and wastewater treatment plant if they have to use the bathroom or do any paperwork.   Mike asked Richard if he would like an office at the Town Office.  Richard declined and said he already has a workspace at the Treatment Plant.  
Richard also noted that having a gate and separate sandpile outside the yard would be implausible.  The insurance company deems it a risk for the general public to access the larger town sand pile and would like to eliminate that risk.  He said that the insurance would be satisfied if there were simply a sign on the Town’s sand pile stating that it was for authorized personnel only.  The idea of building a quonset hut at the Town Garage was brought up.  This would keep the sand pile dry during the winter months and keep people out of the larger sand pile.  The board said that Richard should look into the possibility of one.  
c. Hall Stream Bridge Project- Richard asked if the board had heard anything more from Austin Construction on the bridge project.  Mark said they had asked for the plans a few weeks ago, but that was the last time they heard anything from them.  Richard said he was just curious as to when the work would start.  Zach said he would contact Austin Construction to see when the work would begin.  No further discussion was had. 

d. Richard reported on the grader tires.   He has ordered them from Northern Tire.  Northern Tire has agreed to put them on at the same time.  The original quote that Richard received included the installation.  When Northern Tire is ready, Richard will drive the grader to Colebrook and have the tires replaced.   

e. Richard reported that he did a light grading on Canaan Hill and has received many compliments from the residents.   He will continue to grade roads whenever possible.  

VI. REPORT FROM WASTEWATER TREATMENT PLANT – 
a. Hall Stream Rd Sewer Incident 01/30/2023-  Zach said that Susan Rowell from VLCT has been in contact with him and would like to move forward with the insurance claim.  Zach reminded the board about the No-Fault Sewer incident policy under which this claim would fall.   The board brought to April’s attention that VLCT has steps to follow when a similar incident occurs, and that Zach will send her a copy later.  This dos and don’ts list will be used whenever there is another incident like this.   Mike made a motion to move forward with submitting the claim; Al seconded this motion.  Chairman Bullard called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.  Zach will notify Susan Rowell of the board’s decision.  
b. Brook Field Service Generator Reports-  Zach distributed the generator reports from Brook Field Service.  All generators passed their inspections and are all operational.  
c. Incident Report 03/30/2023-  April reported that a valve box was destroyed by the Town’s plow on March 30th, 2023.  (See Attached Incident Report for details).  April and Richard said that this was nothing new.  The valve box that was destroyed protrudes from the ground every spring.  April said she has everything to fix it and would do it as soon as possible.  She also noted that a similar valve box is on East Street, which will need to be fixed.  Zach asked from a financial perspective how the board wants to proceed, as the valve box was hit with Town property but belonged to Canaan Fire District 2.  April said she would do all the work in-house and had all the materials she needed.  The board accepted April’s report.  
d. April reported that she is working with Zach to try and write a bloodborne pathogens policy.  She is still looking for one that suits the needs of the Treatment Plant.  April and Zach will continue to work on this policy.  Mark asked April if she had a sharps container in the office.  April said she did not.  Mark would like this to be added to the office.  No further discussion was had.  

VII.  SOLID WASTE – No report nor discussion.  
VIII.  NEW BUSINESS – 

a. Town Mowing-  April and Richard were there to voice their concerns regarding the mowing being placed on their list of duties.  Richard and April said the mowing would eat into the department's time to do their necessary summer maintenance.  The two said they have budgets of $700 and $1,500 for mowing.  They would be open to buying a riding lawn mower to mow the pump station lawns, the lawn of the sewer plant, and the Town garage, but would be unable to do the parks, meadow lot, the library, and the Town office.  Richard received prices from DTM for riding lawnmowers.  The board discussed this option at length and decided not to move forward with this idea until next year when it will be revisited before budgeting.  The board decided to collect bids for the mowing job and will have Zach send one out. 
b. Essex County Sheriff’s Department 2023 Contract (Revision)-  Zach presented the board with a revised contract with the Essex County Sheriff's Department.  The contract is identical to the one signed in November, with the addition of the budgeted amount for the contract.  The contract shall be, at most, $56,200 for the 2023 fiscal year.  Mike asked if the department was paid in one lump sum every quarter.  Zach said no it is based on the hours they work in Canaan.  Al motioned to accept and sign the revised Essex County Sheriff’s Department Contract; Mike seconded this motion.   Chairman Bullard called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.   Chairman Bullard signed the contract and Zach will send it to the department tomorrow.  
c. 2023 Appointments-  The board reviewed the individuals that were slated for reappointment.  Mike made a motion to accept all appointments as they were described, attached list of appointments, Al seconded this motion.  Chairman Bullard called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative, and the attached list of individuals was appointed to their respective positions.  The board signed the appointment certificates, and the office will notify the individuals.  
d. Notice of Redetermination of Equalized Education Property Value-  Zach distributed a letter from the Department of Taxes/ Property Valuation and Review regarding the redetermined equalization rate.  Based on corrections made by the lister a few months back and accepted by the Selectboard, the new common level of appraisal is 102.71%, which is lower than the previous level of 103.06%.  The board discussed what this would mean for the school’s tax rate.  Al made a motion to accept the revised results as presented by PVR; Mike seconded this motion.  Chairman Bullard called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.  Chairman Bullard signed the letter, and Zach will send it back tomorrow.  
e. Credit Card Policy Revision-  Zach presented the board with a revised credit card policy that changed the titles and roles assigned to Noreen and Zach.  Mike made a motion to accept the revisions of the credit card policy; Al seconded this motion.  Chairman Bullard called for a vote.  The motion passed in the affirmative.  The Selectboard executed the policy.  
f. Sale of Town Lands on VT RTE 253-  (Correction East Street)-  Mike told the board that a resident came to see him and asked if it would be possible to purchase a strip of land that the Town owned adjacent to their property.  The board discussed this proposal at length.  Zach told the board if they were to go through with it, they would have to contact the Town’s attorney for the sale.  It would also have to be warned or brought to a special or Town meeting.  No further action was taken.  
g. Liquor License Applications-  Zach notified the board that two local establishments, Timeout Tavern, and Wayne’s Lanes, reapplied for their liquor licenses.  Payment has been received from both of the owners.  Al made a motion to approve the liquor licenses for both Timeout Tavern and Wayne’s Lanes; Mike seconded this motion.  Chairman Bullard called for a vote.  The motion passed in the affirmative.  Zach will make a note of the approval on the DLL portal.  
h. Vacant Lister position-  Mike made a motion to accept Noreen Labrecque as the new lister until the next Town election; Al seconded this motion.  Chairman Bullard called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.  Until the next Town election, Noreen Labrecque is appointed as a Town Lister.

IX. OLD BUSINESS –  No action/discussion was taken. 
X. OTHER BUSINESS – Al told the board that he would resume composting on April 15th.  
XI. EXECUTIVE SESSION – Al made a motion to enter executive session, and Mike seconded this motion.  Chairman Bullard called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative, and the board entered executive session at 7:44 PM.   A motion was made by Mike and seconded by Al to exit the executive session.  At 8:06 PM, the board exited the executive session.  No action was taken, and the topic of discussion was general.  
XII. SORT MAIL/SIGN WARRANT – Warrant 07-23 for $38,622.23  was signed and executed by the board. 
XIII. ADJOURN MEETING-  Al motioned for the meeting to be adjourned and Mike seconded.  Chairman Bullard called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.  Chairman Bullard adjourned the meeting at 8:10 PM. 
